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Violence in children: the scope for prevention

Violence has been defined as behaviour by people against
people likely to cause physical or psychological harm.1 All of
us, including children and young people, have a capacity for
violent behaviour. However, probably all of us also want to
live in a non-violent society. This does not necessarily mean
we want to live in a society that is non-competitive or that
we hold pacifist beliefs. It does mean that we would like to
eradicate violence, as defined, from family life, from schools,
and from the neighbourhoods in which we live.
Most individuals who are violent in adulthood begin to

show such behaviour in childhood. Although many aggres-
sive children do not grow up to be violent adults, very few
violent adults have failed to show such behaviour in child-
hood and adolescence.2 Consequently, those such as
paediatricians, who are concerned with the health and
behaviour of children, have a particular responsibility to
consider what might be done to prevent violence.

In this review I shall first outline what we know of the
causes of violence in children, and then describe what
might be done in the way of rational prevention. Excellent
more detailed reviews on causation3 and possibilities for
prevention4 are available. Although they are obviously
relevant to any discussion of the subject, I shall omit
reference to institutionalised forms ofviolence such as war,
terrorism, and boxing.

Causation ofviolence: ba&kground factors
A simple cause and effect model for the development of vio-
lence in children and adolescence is inappropriate. The liter-
ature is replete with discussion of additive and interactive
effects, and reverse causation. For example, a child with four
psychosocial stresses in his background is a great deal more
than four times more likely to show violent behaviour than a
boy with one such stress.5 Exposure to media violence does
have an effect on the propensity of boys to be violent, but
aggressive boys are also more likely to watch action-packed
videos and TV films.6 All this does not mean that as the
whole situation is so complicated, no clear, useful evidence
exists. It does mean that the results of studies have to be
interpreted with caution for possible confounding effects.

(A) SOCIAL FACTORS
There is a link between violence and adverse social factors

such as poverty, homelessness, and unemployment (in
school leavers themselves as well as in parents).7 Relative
deprivation is probably more important than absolute
deprivation. The degree to which the link is causal is
unknown, and the processes leading from adverse psycho-
social circumstances to violent behaviour are not well
worked out, but probably a number of mechanisms
operate. There may be frustration because of inability to
purchase the same as others; a lack of purpose in school
attendance in high unemployment areas may lead to
truancy and increased opportunities for crime; parental
despair and preoccupation with making ends meet may
impair the quality of child supervision, and lead to incon-
sistent discipline.

(B) FAMILY FACTORS
Probably nothing predisposes a child to violence more than
the experience ofviolence in the home. Parents with aggres-
sive, impulsive personalities are likely to abuse their
children by using uncontrolled violence as a form of disci-
pline, sometimes as the main form of discipline.8 Children
brought up in this way are more likely to be aggressive
themselves. (In passing it may be worth noting that when
we hear or read about a teenager involved in some serious
form ofviolence, such as joyriding in a stolen car and killing
a pedestrian, our initial reaction is often to assume this
would never have happened if the child had been 'properly'
disciplined, that is beaten when he was disobedient. The
reverse is the case. The use of severe physical punishment
predisposes to such behaviour.)
On a more controversial issue, British parents use cor-

poral punishment as a habitual form of discipline. A recent
Department of Health supported study (M Smith, paper
presented at the 5th European Conference on Child Abuse
and Neglect, Oslo, Norway 13-16 May 1995) revealed
that 91% of a sample of 400 children aged between 1 and
1 1 years had been hit, 77% in the last year. Altogether 15%
had been severely physically chastised with the intention or
potential to cause injury or psychological damage. It is
generally agreed that an occasional smack in the context of
a loving relationship does no harm. The problem is that
parents often have very strange ideas as to what constitutes
a 'gentle tap' and their children may well not agree with
their definitions.
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Other family factors, such as conflict, especially violent
conflict between parents, poor quality supervision, and
neglect, are of major significance in the background of
children and adolescence showing violent behaviour.

(C) SCHOOL FACTORS
Schools differ in the degree ofwhich they protect against or
exacerbate aggressive behaviour.9 Better organised schools
will, after correction for the social pattern of their intake,
produce three or four times fewer delinquents than poorly
organised and managed schools.

Schools are also, however, places in which children are
exposed to aggressive behaviour from their peers. In the
UK, serious bullying has been reported at some time over
the previous term by one in four junior and middle school
pupils and about one in 10 secondary school pupils.'0

(D) THE MEDIA
It is now reasonably well established that exposure to
violent images on television or video increases the risk of
later violence."1 The effect is not great and accounts for
between 5-15% of the variance. The better studies have
obtained consistent variance contributions of this dimen-
sion. The effects are likely to be greatest with children aged
around 8 to 11 years when the media violence to which
they are exposed is lifelike and easy to identify with.

(E) GENETIC FACTORS
Twin studies suggest genetic factors are of only minor
importance as a background factor in antisocial behaviour
in childhood and adolescence. However, there may be a
very significant genetic contribution in that relatively small
number of individuals whose aggressive behaviour contin-
ues into adulthood.'2

(F) GENDER
Violence is largely a male preserve. The reasons for this
probably lie largely in the different upbringing of the two
sexes.

(G) TEMPERAMENT AND PREDISPOSING PSYCHIATRIC
DISORDERS
Certain personality characteristics and related psychiatric
disorders put a boy at risk for antisocial behaviour'3 and
probably for violence. In particular, children who show the
hyperkinetic syndrome marked by impulsivity and disinhi-
bition are especially at risk. Depression with associated low
self esteem may form the basis for aggressive and occasion-
ally for violent behaviour.

(H) ALCOHOL
Alcohol is a major background factor in much domestic
violence to which children are often witness and in which
they are sometimes directly involved as victims. The 1992
British crime survey,'4 based on victim reports, reveals that
in 39% of cases of domestic violence the offender was
drunk.

Possibilities for prevention
SOCIAL AND ECONOMIC INTERVENTIONS
Government policies to reduce poverty, income inequali-
ties, eradicate homelessness, and ensure status enhancing
work (if possible in paid employment) would, if successful,

have a significant impact on rates of violence in children
and young people. The means by which such socially desir-
able ends can be achieved are, of course, arguable. But, at
the time of writing, there is a growing consensus that leav-
ing the fate of the socially disadvantaged to the vagaries of
a free market system is unlikely to do anything other than
exacerbate the problem.

Various other social and fiscal policies could also be seen
as likely to lead to a reduction in violence. Increasing the real
cost of alcohol through taxation,15 and censoring videos and
television programmes featuring gratuitous violence, could
be expected to have small but measurable effects.

Although making the use of physical punishment in the
home a criminal offence is probably unrealistic at the
present time, a government sponsored public education
programme aimed at the eventual abolition of this form of
discipline in favour of more positive methods, would have
much to commend it.

PERSONAL INTERVENTIONS
(A) PRECONCEPTUAL MEASURES
Preparation for parenthood is currently given inadequate
attention in secondary schools and does not feature as a
compulsory subject in the national curriculum. There is
quite enough solid knowledge on child development and
family functioning for the introduction of such a subject,
initially on an experimental basis as an examinable subject.
Information on the prevention of unwanted conception
would be an important component, and techniques of
achieving a reduction in risky behaviour have been evalu-
ated and found to be effective.'6

(B) PREGNANCY
This is also a time when opportunities can be taken for
parent education with strong emphasis on problems relat-
ing to breast feeding and lack of sleep in the first few weeks
after birth. Too often parents are quite unprepared for this
exhausting phase of life and consequently fail to plan for it
by ensuring help from family and friends beforehand.
Discussion of variation in infant temperament can also be
helpful at this time.

(C) POSTNATAL PERIOD
The first year after birth is crucial to the development of
satisfying parent-child interactions, protective against
subsequent behaviour problems. For isolated vulnerable
and depressed mothers, the intervention of health visitors
can make a demonstrable positive impact (L Murray et al,
personal communication). Putting mothers in contact with
local self help groups can also prove useful. In both the
postnatal and preschool periods, the availability of a more
skilled and better resourced child protection service to
identify physically abused children and provide effective
family support or, if necessary, high quality substitute care,
would reduce subsequent rates of violence in the children
themselves.

(D) THE PRESCHOOL PERIOD
During the period from 1 to 5 years, difficult behaviour
predictive of later antisocial problems, including violence,
first becomes apparent. There is strong continuity between
behaviour problems characterised by restless, unusually
disobedient behaviour at 3 years, and antisocial behaviour
at 8 years.17 This type of behaviour is more predictive of
later aggressive behaviour than any other factor or group of
factors such as marital conflict or parental depression.
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Consequently this is the first opportunity for secondary
prevention, and paediatricians who are in the forefront of
health care at this age can make helpful interventions.
They can themselves provide counselling to parents with
principles of child centred care, the avoidance of physical
punishment, and a positive approach to discipline.
Alternatively they can refer to others who can provide such
counselling. Where appropriate and practicable they can
involve other agencies, such as social services or child
psychiatry. 19 If appropriate, they can try to facilitate place-
ment in the best educational or social service establish-
ments locally available. There is good evidence from
studies carried out in the US that effective preschool
educational programmes can result in significantly dimin-
ished rates of delinquency as long as 15 years later,19 and it
is likely that high quality, universally available preschool
education in the UK from 3-5 years would also result in
reduced antisocial behaviour later on.

(E) PRIMARY SCHOOL AGE
Aggressive behaviour in primary school is often linked to,
and may be caused by, educational failure.20 The introduc-
tion ofregular testing at 7 years means that it is now unusual
for early reading difficulties to go undetected. Remedial
education resources are, however, quite inadequate. The
provision of such resources would make a significant impact
on rates of difficult behaviour.

It has now been clearly demonstrated that the imple-
mentation of effective antibullying policies in schools
results in a marked diminution of this unpleasant feature of
school life.2' The Department for Education recently
issued helpful guidelines to schools in England and Wales
on this issue.22 Antibullying policies represent one of the
few forms of preventive intervention that have been sub-
jected to controlled trials with positive results.

(F) SECONDARY SCHOOLS
By this age, violent behaviour in children is usually well
established, and primary prevention is largely irrelevant,
though the availability of well resourced and managed out-
of-school activity centres, especially geared to the non-
academic youngster have been shown to reduce rates of
delinquency.23

Secondary prevention is difficult. Although there are
some circumstances in which treatment strategies at this
age are effective, especially when the child and family are
motivated to receive help, seriously aggressive adolescents
present chronic problems for which it is more appropriate
to think in terms of care aimed at limiting disability in the
children themselves and in other family members than in
cure. The aims of counselling and referral to specialist
services therefore need to be modest and realistic.2

Role ofpaediatricians
Paediatricians may well ask whether it is reasonable to
expect them to make a significant contribution to the
prevention ofviolent behaviour in children. Clearly there is
an important role for the paediatrician in counselling
parents of preschool children with restless, disobedient
behaviour, or in arranging for others to deliver such coun-
selling, and pushing for the development of such a service
if it does not already exist.

Paediatricians may, in the course of their work, identify
children with violent behaviour, usually as one feature of an
antisocial disorder. Very occasionally such children will have
conditions such as epilepsy that are amenable to medical
treatment. Much more commonly this will not be the case,
and such children should be appropriately referred. If
gratuitous cruelty forms part of the pattern of behaviour,
referral to child psychiatric services will be indicated.

In addition, paediatricians, who are often regarded as
experts in child care as well as childhood illness, should
take their positions as role models seriously. Toy guns and
videos containing violent material should be banned from
children's outpatients and hospital wards. The use of
physical punishment by parents should be discouraged
because it is often ineffective and potentially harmful.
Paediatricians can certainly play a part in changing atti-
tudes in our society so that, over the next decade, violence
becomes a totally unacceptable way to resolve conflicts in
parent-child and child-child disputes.
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